
Greetings AWHONN California,

Happy New Year to all of you! I know this will be a great year
filled with many fantastic educational opportunities brought to
you by your AWHONN National, Section, and Chapter Teams.

Registration is open for the 2025 CA Conference! Book your
hotel room before January 22 to get the special AWHONN rate!
We look forward to hearing from our speakers about low-dose
aspirin, reproductive justice, antenatal breast expression, and
many more relevant, up-to-date topics. We have a great line-up
scheduled for you!

If you are interested in joining our volunteer team on the chapter
or section level, please submit an interest form through the link
on our home page at california.awhonn.org.

As always, look after yourselves and keep doing the great things
you do daily!

Your Secretary-Treasurer,
Marinda du Toit

GREETINGS FROM
THE SECTION

CHAIR

GREETINGS 
FROM YOUR

SECRETARY/TREASURER
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Happy New Year!

As we enter 2025, I would like to take a moment to reflect on our achievements as an
AWHONN California Section. Our membership has remained consistent with approximately
3,100 members, the highest number per state in the country.

We have 6 Chapters in Northern California and 8 Chapters in Southern California. Together,
our Chapters have hosted almost 30 educational events and multiple diaper drives to
benefit our local families experiencing diaper needs.

As a Section, we hosted a successful AWHONN CA Conference in Orange, CA in February.
We enjoyed a luncheon with over 120 California members at the National Conference in
Phoenix in June.

Our next event is our upcoming AWHONN CA Section conference in February, 2025 in San
Jose. We hope you can join us. We have a great lineup of speakers and a variety of vendors
showcasing their products. Hotel registration ends January 22, so don’t forget to book your
room.

Many thanks to our members, Chapter teams and Section leadership as we strive to make a
difference in the health and care of our patients and their newborns.

With Gratitude,
Sue Stone

Sue Stone
Section
Chair



CONGRATULATIONS!
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Section Membership Coordinator Laura Senn, PhD, RNC, CNS
published an article about ERAS in the December 2024 issue of NWH!  

Many of us have heard that ERAS is proving effective in decreasing opioid use during a PP cesarean birth stay. 
But, have you ever wondered... 

How did different hospitals implement ERAS for cesareans, and what were their various results? 
How low can we expect to go with PP opioid use? 

What ERAS protocol components are correlated with better outcomes? 
What level of protocol adherence should we expect to achieve?

Abstract

https://www.nwhjournal.org/article/S1751-4851(24)00199-5/abstract
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WITH GRATITUDE AND THANKS!

As the new year begins, we have several Chapter and
Section leaders who are completing their time as

volunteers with AWHONN California.

We want to recognize  these amazing volunteer leaders
for their time, dedication, and valuable contributions to

uphold AWHONN’s mission and vision.

San Diego: Allyson Sapp and Carroll-Ann Daly
Inland Empire: Josie Lopez and Justine Arechiga

San Joaquin : Juli Weaver
Salinas/Monterey: Janeen Whitmore
SF Bay Area/North Bay: Sheri Buda

Section Student Engagement Liaison: Zoe Gjestvang



Section Student Engagement Liason
Susan Collins 
suescollins@yahoo.com
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YOUR SECTION LEADERSHIP TEAM

Section Chair
Sue Stone, MSN RN PHN RNC-OB, C-EFM
srstone.rn@gmail.com

Section Secretary/Treasurer
Marinda du Toit,  MSN, RNC-OB, IBCLC,
C-EFM
marinda.awhonn@gmail.com

Education Coordinator
Robyn Garrett, MSN, RNC-OB, C-EFM
rrgarrettrnc@gmail.com 

Legislative Coordinators
Tracy Weeber - Northern California
tracy.weeber@gmail.com

Amy Scott - Southern California
msamy67@gmail.com

Membership Coordinator
Laura Senn, RN, PhD, CNS
LauraSennCNS@gmail.com

Section Community Liaison
Holly Gless, MSN, RNC-OB
gless.international@gmail.com 

Marketing Coordinator
Sharon Dey-Layne, RNC-HROB, MSN, 
CNS, C-OB, C-ONQS
shardey99@gmail.com

Accountability, Belonging, and Culture 
Coordinator
Brandy Frye, MSN, RNC-OB, CCRN-K, TNCC
brachelmsn@gmail.com

Vendor Management Coordinator
Sherri Mendelson
tomsherri1@ca.rr.com

VACANCIES
Section Student Engagement Liasons
Section Philanthropic Enterprise Coordinator

mailto:suescollins@yahoo.com
mailto:srstone.rn@gmail.com
mailto:marinda.awhonn@gmail.com
mailto:rrgarrettrnc@gmail.com
mailto:tracy.weeber@gmail.com
mailto:msamy67@gmail.com
mailto:LauraSennCNS@gmail.com
mailto:gless.international@gmail.com
mailto:gless.international@gmail.com
mailto:shardey99@gmail.com
mailto:brachelmsn@gmail.com
mailto:tomsherri1@ca.rr.com


We would like to take time to review 2024 and lean into opportunities for 2025.  

AWHONN put their advocating efforts toward the following bills during the Federal 118th
Congress/2024: 

H.R. 3226/S.1573 PREEMIE Reauthorization Act of 2023
The bill was in the following committees: 

House: Passed, sent to Senate
Senate: Committee on Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions 

H.R. 3838/S.2415 Preventing Maternal Deaths Reauthorization Act of 2023
The bill was in the following committees:

House: Passed, sent to Senate
Senate: Committee on Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions

H.R. 5568/S. 2846 Community Access, Resources, and Empowerment (CARE) for Moms
Act

The bill was in the following committees:
House: Committee on Energy and Commerce, Committee on Education and the
Workforce, and Committee on Ways and Means, which referred the bill to
Subcommittee on Health
Senate: Committee on Finance

2025 and the 119th United States Congress:
The Republican Party retained its majority in the House and became the majority in the
Senate.
AWHONN members will need to actively advocate for equity and reproductive health
issues.

LEGISLATIVE UPDATE
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Amy Scott, Southern CA
Tracy Weeber, Northern CA



LEISLATIVE UPDATE Amy Scott, Southern CA
Tracy Weeber, Northern CA
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Now is the time to learn who represents you and reach out to them:
https://www.house.gov/representatives
https://www.senate.gov/senators/senators-contact.htm

2025 California legislation to protect women:
AB 1936 by Assemblymember Sabrina Cervantes (D-Riverside) – Maternal mental health
screenings.
AB 2020 by Assemblymember Mia Bonta (D-Oakland) – Survivors of Human Trafficking
Support Act.
AB 2319 by Assemblymember Lori Wilson (D-Suisun City) – California Dignity in
Pregnancy and Childbirth Act.
AB 2515 by Assemblymember Diane Papan (D-San Mateo) – Menstrual products:
perfluoroalkyl and polyfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS).
AB 2740 by Assemblymember Marie Waldron (R – San Diego) – Incarcerated persons:
prenatal and postpartum care.
AB 2843 by Assemblymember Cottie Petrie-Norris (D-Irvine) – Health care coverage:
rape and sexual assault.
SB 926 by Dr. Aisha Wahab, Senator (D-Hayward) – Crimes: distribution of intimate
images.
SB 981 by Dr. Aisha Wahab, Senator (D-Hayward) – Sexually explicit digital images.
SB 1386 by Senator Anna Caballero (D-Merced) – Evidence: sexual assault.

2025 California legislation to build strong families:
AB 51 by Assemblymember Mia Bonta (D-Oakland) – Early childcare and education:
California state preschool program. 
SB 729 by Senator Caroline Menjivar (D-Van Nuys) – Health care coverage: treatment for
infertility and fertility services.
SB 1197 by Senator Marie Alvarado-Gil (D-Jackson) – In-home respite services.
SB 1300 by Senator Dave Cortese (D-San Jose) – Health facility closure: public notice:
inpatient psychiatric and perinatal services.

https://www.house.gov/representatives
https://www.senate.gov/senators/senators-contact.htm


LEISLATIVE UPDATE Amy Scott, Southern CA
Tracy Weeber, Northern CA
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Please know that all your advocacy efforts make a difference for the health of women and
newborns!

AWHONN on Capitol Hill: April 28-29, 2025
Registration is open https://www.awhonn.org/advocate/awhonnoncapitolhill/

Registration is non-refundable.  $275 for members, $175 for students and  $375 for non-members

What you get:
Briefing on three bills (TBD)
Meetings scheduled for you with staff for your U.S. Representatives and Senators
Talking points and fact sheets on each bill
Breakfast and lunch on the first day, breakfast the second

Registration will close on March 26, 2025 at 6:00 ET or once capacity for the event has been
reached.

https://www.awhonn.org/advocate/awhonnoncapitolhill/
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ACCOUNTABILITY, BELONGING & CULTURE Brandy Frye
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https://forms.office.com/pages/responsepage.aspx?id=hpAxLiaao0aGX2Fb7VdnhsoewbBxG9lEpX-FPDpWofpUNFhHQjI4UDZCM1RNNVFYOTI0WDBQNkxFVy4u


 CALL FOR CA CONFERENCE EXHIBITORS
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Vendor Committee Update

As we gear up for a wonderful AWHONN CA 2025 Conference,
the Vendor Committee has been hard at work. We have a limited
amount of slots remaining and several large companies have
signed up to bring their amazing products to our conference.

We will have a passport competition at the conference and look
forward to seeing what products our vendors bring along to
showcase.

Please reach out to our team via tomsherri1@ca.rr.com if you
have any vendor contacts who may be interested in attending
our Section conference in February 2025.

Thank you to our Vendor Committee!
Sherri Mendelson-Vendor Committee Chair
Myoshi Lee
Rosemarie Cervantes
Katrina Johnson

mailto:tomsherri1@ca.rr.com
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Apex Travel Scholarships
Thanks to the generous support of Every Woman, Every Baby, we're able to offer two
$1,000 scholarships to increase the accessibility of our trips to everyone. To be eligible,
you must be an active member in good standing. The deadline to apply is January 31,
2025. Apply now.

#AWHONN2025: Find Your Strength in Joy
True strength comes from within—it’s the powerful force that helps you conquer
challenges, grow through adversity, and keep moving forward with unwavering
purpose and resilience.

Join us in Orlando, June 21-25, at #AWHONN2025, and experience a deeper, more
connected event that will propel you toward your goals with clarity, confidence, and
ease. Find your strength. Find your joy. Register now.

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

https://awhonn-hub.mobilize.io/links?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.awhonn.org%2Fabout-us%2Fdonate%2F
https://awhonn-hub.mobilize.io/links?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.awhonn.org%2Fapex%2F
https://awhonn-hub.mobilize.io/links?url=https%3A%2F%2Fnam04.safelinks.protection.outlook.com%2F%3Furl%3Dhttp%253A%252F%252Fmkto-ab570110.com%252FODA2LVNSWi04MTUAAAGWy2DRWnQZ4tmycM-eCWsKW8DO93hzv471aaZwcA34Pd35BsatJkqF_gjkX-LlC3JOqJZCIys%253D%26data%3D05%257C02%257Csstover%2540awhonn.org%257C070f21e726634d9ae15408dd04ec9b6f%257C196ecaa7eab44ccda2bfd402aa2cd4b8%257C0%257C0%257C638672136495020778%257CUnknown%257CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJFbXB0eU1hcGkiOnRydWUsIlYiOiIwLjAuMDAwMCIsIlAiOiJXaW4zMiIsIkFOIjoiTWFpbCIsIldUIjoyfQ%253D%253D%257C0%257C%257C%257C%26sdata%3DIQy49QWxrJYXnkErtavFE%252Bj6sEdSBrl0na55XRneaFI%253D%26reserved%3D0
https://awhonn-hub.mobilize.io/links?url=https%3A%2F%2Fregistration.experientevent.com%2FshowAWH251%3Fmkt_tok%3DODA2LVNSWi04MTUAAAGWy2DRWntHXseBlERn9EZ6cQ9shF83ClmbqhfR4afgRDnfun38zoEZfD8x9ccs9MWtYgI1Zz2Cac3m-jpGLtnWKFCAbkziYPwN2CB6Q2M2
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Women’s Health Education Series Now Available! 
AWHONN’s Women’s Health Education Series delivers evidence-based learning
tailored for clinicians. The first in the series, the Hormonal Lifecycle course is here.
Learn more and make a difference in your patients’ lives!
Learn more here!

AWHONN on Capitol Hill
Register for #AWHONNonCapitolHill to join us in Washington, DC, April 28-29 to make
your voice heard. Together we can make a lasting impact. Learn more about this
incredible #AWHONNAdvocacy opportunity and register today. https://bit.ly/31VhpUE

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

https://awhonn-hub.mobilize.io/links?url=https%3A%2F%2Fmy.awhonn.org%2Fstore%2Fs%2Fproduct-details%3Fid%3Da1BVO000007FwHN
https://www.facebook.com/hashtag/awhonnoncapitolhill?__eep__=6&__cft__[0]=AZUTzK92Y2QUAAzTLBzw25NzFhUivmlirxpg0hbFcQc40leH8aEd6ZvVkd6Zs1D55rPkYjg0BUtufnbrJHbGzJyW2k_AY8iqckZ1P2vokHpTe20OEFq_r9T1po6z3aZ9tpGP6KBugaEfeq5dGAB0YbCz1skfi-KW3oJFCn-GLWbc1KA0RoOX6qcShKqT9JzqDBXI2D5ufQGsUcO_xy8KG-KCWg0BbtH9GAP5wgjRYCNzKg&__tn__=*NK-R
https://www.facebook.com/hashtag/awhonnadvocacy?__eep__=6&__cft__[0]=AZUTzK92Y2QUAAzTLBzw25NzFhUivmlirxpg0hbFcQc40leH8aEd6ZvVkd6Zs1D55rPkYjg0BUtufnbrJHbGzJyW2k_AY8iqckZ1P2vokHpTe20OEFq_r9T1po6z3aZ9tpGP6KBugaEfeq5dGAB0YbCz1skfi-KW3oJFCn-GLWbc1KA0RoOX6qcShKqT9JzqDBXI2D5ufQGsUcO_xy8KG-KCWg0BbtH9GAP5wgjRYCNzKg&__tn__=*NK-R
https://bit.ly/31VhpUE?fbclid=IwZXh0bgNhZW0CMTAAAR3m64v2q59iaUEYHrsORkVSDAYk5Cx17SinpgJCIvPwTwHPvBzbMdE5Tm4_aem_aiwjslG-IwuCR1EJAB7Iog
https://bit.ly/31VhpUE
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Update your AWHONN Member Record Today!

Be sure to keep in touch! Your AWHONN record not only allows us to communicate
with you about new and exciting programs but also helps us to design a member
experience based on your preferences. Please take a few minutes to log in to your
profile and confirm the information we have for you on file is current and make any
updates you’d like to add.

https://awhonn-hub.mobilize.io/links?url=https%3A%2F%2Fnam04.safelinks.protection.outlook.com%2F%3Furl%3Dhttp%253A%252F%252Fmkto-ab570110.com%252FODA2LVNSWi04MTUAAAGXNlIxX31_hKJOIgorA6LhyIlTP0uPvsEKKcON8W6vK7C4rpzq1HHf7JSbcxiZjE-qxcy2Tow%253D%26data%3D05%257C02%257Csstover%2540awhonn.org%257Cddc867f4f75b4013b2c108dd153e107f%257C196ecaa7eab44ccda2bfd402aa2cd4b8%257C0%257C0%257C638690078528381016%257CUnknown%257CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJFbXB0eU1hcGkiOnRydWUsIlYiOiIwLjAuMDAwMCIsIlAiOiJXaW4zMiIsIkFOIjoiTWFpbCIsIldUIjoyfQ%253D%253D%257C0%257C%257C%257C%26sdata%3DdjY97vUE5NRoIsiQ6xNC6hNhQ3Vr%252BTLolN2In8hvWaQ%253D%26reserved%3D0
https://awhonn-hub.mobilize.io/links?url=https%3A%2F%2Fnam04.safelinks.protection.outlook.com%2F%3Furl%3Dhttp%253A%252F%252Fmkto-ab570110.com%252FODA2LVNSWi04MTUAAAGXNlIxX31_hKJOIgorA6LhyIlTP0uPvsEKKcON8W6vK7C4rpzq1HHf7JSbcxiZjE-qxcy2Tow%253D%26data%3D05%257C02%257Csstover%2540awhonn.org%257Cddc867f4f75b4013b2c108dd153e107f%257C196ecaa7eab44ccda2bfd402aa2cd4b8%257C0%257C0%257C638690078528381016%257CUnknown%257CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJFbXB0eU1hcGkiOnRydWUsIlYiOiIwLjAuMDAwMCIsIlAiOiJXaW4zMiIsIkFOIjoiTWFpbCIsIldUIjoyfQ%253D%253D%257C0%257C%257C%257C%26sdata%3DdjY97vUE5NRoIsiQ6xNC6hNhQ3Vr%252BTLolN2In8hvWaQ%253D%26reserved%3D0


Chapter Coordinator
Myoshi Lee, MSA-HCMC-EFM, RNC-OB,

avocante03@aol.com

Secretary/Treasurer
Erin Kavanagh

erin.kavanagh89@gmail.com

Education
Christine Leach

christineleach86@gmail.com

Community Liason
Brenda McMurtrey, RN, BSN, MBA-HCM, C-EFM 

Brenda.mcmurtrey@dignityhealth.org

VACANCIES: Membership, Legislative
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CHAPTER UPDATES
Some chapters are still looking for dedicated volunteers to fill vacancies.

Please see below and contact the Chapter Coordinator listed, if you are interested
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LA VALLEY 
CHAPTER

Chapter Coordinator
Katrina Johnson

johnsonkatrina44@yahoo.com

Secretary/Treasurer
Wendy Kim, MSN, RNC-OB, C-EFM

wendy.kim.323@gmail.com

Education 
Taylor De La Houssaye, BSN, RN 
delahoussayetaylor@gmail.com

Membership
Norah Mucheke

nmucheke@ualberta.ca

VACANCIES: Legislative,
Community Liaison

CENTRAL VALLEY 
CHAPTER

CHICO CHAPTER
Chapter Coordinator

Lori Silva
Lori.rn64@gmail.com

Secretary/Treasurer
Karen Murphy

karbearmurphy@gmail.com

Education
Ann Brennan

Chicoanna@yahoo.com

Membership
Luz Alva

Luzalva@sbcglobal.net

Community Liaison
Linda Rowe

lrowe7@juno.com

VACANCY: Legislative  

Chapter Coordinator
Meghan Andrews

maggiemae76@gmail.com

Secretary/Treasurer
Amy Murray

nurseamy2008@gmail.com

Membership
Kim Paiva, BSN, RNC-OB
kimmypaiva@gmail.com

Legislative
Sharon Aduna, MSN, RN

Sharon.aduna@sharp.com

Community Liaison
Rose Haselhuhn, MSN, RNC-EFM

Rosebudhrn@yahoo.com

VACANCY: Education

SAN DIEGO
CHAPTER

Chapter Coordinator
Kelley Lee-Brennan

kelley.l.brennan@gmail.com

Secretary/Treasurer
Amy Bradley, MSN, RNC-OB

asilverstar.bradley@gmail.com

Membership
Samantha Buda

samibuda@gmail.com

Legislative
Meghan Duck

meghan.m.duck@gmail.com

VACANCY:  Education,
Community Liaison

SF BAY
AREA/NORTH

BAY CHAPTER

SACRAMENTO
CHAPTER

Chapter Coordinator
Melaney Stricklin, MSN, RNC-OB, C-EFM

melaneyst@gmail.com

Secretary/Treasurer
Rachel Fanelli

rfanelli89@gmail.com

Education
Stacey Stark, MSN, RNC-OB, C-EFM

sstark425@gmail.com

Membership
Leslie Thielen

nickjoedrew@gmail.com

Legislative
Beth Hennessy

bethhennessyrn@gmail.com

Community Liaison
Angelique Silva

angelique.i.silva@gmail.com

mailto:avocante03@aol.com
mailto:erin.kavanagh89@gmail.com
mailto:christineleach86@gmail.com
mailto:Brenda.mcmurtrey@dignityhealth.org
mailto:johnsonkatrina44@yahoo.com
mailto:wendy.kim.323@gmail.com
mailto:delahoussayetaylor@gmail.com
mailto:nmucheke@ualberta.ca
mailto:Lori.rn64@gmail.com
mailto:karbearmurphy@gmail.com
mailto:Chicoanna@yahoo.com
mailto:Luzalva@sbcglobal.net
mailto:lrowe7@juno.com
mailto:maggiemae76@gmail.com
mailto:nurseamy2008@gmail.com
mailto:kimmypaiva@gmail.com
mailto:Sharon.aduna@sharp.com
mailto:Rosebudhrn@yahoo.com
mailto:kelley.l.brennan@gmail.com
mailto:asilverstar.bradley@gmail.com
mailto:samibuda@gmail.com
mailto:meghan.m.duck@gmail.com
mailto:melaneyst@gmail.com
mailto:rfanelli89@gmail.com
mailto:sstark425@gmail.com
mailto:nickjoedrew@gmail.com
mailto:bethhennessyrn@gmail.com
mailto:angelique.i.silva@gmail.com


CHAPTER UPDATES
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SOUTH BAY/
LONG BEACH CHAPTER

Chapter Coordinator
Rosemarie Cervantes

rxcervantes@gmail.com

Secretary/Treasurer
Annette Benavides

abenavides@westernu.edu 

VACANCIES:
  Education, Membership, Legislative,

Community Liaison

SALINAS/MONTEREY
BAY CHAPTER

Chapter Coordinator
Julie Vasher, DNP, RNC-OB, CNS, C-EFM

julievcns@gmail.com

VACANCIES: Secretary/Treasurer,
Education, Membership, Community

Liaison, Legislative

mailto:rxcervantes@gmail.com
mailto:abenavides@westernu.edu
mailto:julievcns@gmail.com


AWHONN CA    P154th Quarter 2024 NEWSLETTER

SILICON VALLEY/SANTA CRUZ
CHAPTER

Chapter Coordinator
 Stephanie Reggiardo, MSN, RNC-

OB, C-EFM, C-ONQS, CPHQ
sapalomar@gmail.com

Secretary Treasurer
Pomaikai Neil

pomaikai.neil@gmail.com

Legislative
Kathryn Kramer

Kcolver@yahoo.com

Community Liaison
Jacqueline Nguyen

Jtnguyen.rn@gmail.com

VACANCIES: Education,
Membership

CHAPTER UPDATES

mailto:sapalomar@gmail.com
mailto:pomaikai.neil@gmail.com
mailto:kcolver@yahoo.com
mailto:jtnguyen.rn@gmail.com
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Chapter Coordinator
Pat Spier, RNC, BSN, FM-C 

patspierawhonn.ie@gmail.com

Secretary/Treasurer
Ursula Gainer

UGainer@eisenhowerhealth.org

Education
Cindy Garcia, RN

cindygarcia232@gmail.com

Legislative
Jennifer Ayala, MSN, RNC-OB, EFM-C,

PMH-C
jm202610@gmail.com

Community Liaison
Treece Ames

tames.awhonn@gmail.com

Membership
Erica Leon, RNC-OB, BSN, PHN

ericaleon812@gmail.com 

INLAND EMPIRE CHAPTER

The Inland Empire Chapter 

CHAPTER UPDATES

The count is in for our diaper drive that was held in
October. Our chapter collected donations of almost
600 diapers and 20 packages of wipes! 

We have two new members: Maggie Suarez and
Treece Ames! Treece is a CNS at Arrowhead
Regional Medical Center (ARMC) and is a prolific
knitter. Maggie is a CNS at Riverside Community
Hospital and is an instructor at Mt. San Jacinto
College. Welcome Maggie and Treece! 

Our chapter is planning a film showing for Saturday,
January 25 to bring in the New Year. Limited space,
see flyer below. 

INLAND EMPIRE 
CHAPTER

mailto:patspierawhonn.ie@gmail.com
mailto:cindygarcia232@gmail.com
mailto:jm202610@gmail.com
mailto:ericaleon812@gmail.com
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ORANGE COUNTY  CHAPTER

The Orange County Chapter 

CHAPTER UPDATES

We are thrilled to share the success of our recent AWHONN dinner
event, graciously hosted by Cooper Surgical. The evening was
highlighted by an enlightening presentation on the Fetal Pillow, which
provided valuable insights and sparked engaging discussions.

The event saw a cozy turnout, with both Orange County AWHONN
members and non-members in attendance. Many attendees walked
away with exciting prizes from our fun activities, making the night
even more memorable.

We are also proud to report the success of our diaper drive. Thanks to
the generosity of our attendees, we collected 1,808 diapers. Huggies
has generously agreed to match this donation, resulting in a total of
3,616 diapers for Orange County families. These diapers have already
been delivered to the Community Action Network, where they will
make a significant impact to our Orange County families.

Thank you to everyone who participated and contributed to the
success of this event. Your support helps us continue to make a
difference in our community.

ORANGE COUNTY 
CHAPTER

Chapter Coordinator
Barbara Mauger, DNP, RN, NPD-BC, RNC-OB

barbarablack10@hotmail.com

Secretary/Treasurer
Kathy Ayala, MSN, RN-BC

kathyayala1218@gmail.com

Education
Lauren Bendon

lauren.bendon@gmail.com

 Legislative
Sherri Hatch

nurseslhatch@gmail.com

Membership
Brittany Silva

brittany_grant1024@yahoo.com

 Community Liaison
Laura Dragan

ldraganrnc@hotmail.com

mailto:barbarablack10@hotmail.com
mailto:kathyayala1218@gmail.com
mailto:lauren.bendon@gmail.com
mailto:nurseslhatch@gmail.com
mailto:brittany_grant1024@yahoo.com
mailto:ldraganrnc@hotmail.com
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ORANGE COUNTY  CHAPTER

The Orange County Chapter 

CHAPTER UPDATES

We are thrilled to shine a spotlight on Natalie
Cole, a dynamic and compassionate fourth-
year nursing student at Cal State Fullerton.
Natalie recently joined AWHONN after
participating in a leadership rotation at
Saddleback Medical Center under the
guidance of Orange County Chapter
Coordinator Barbara Mauger. Although
neither were based in the perinatal area, they
discovered a shared passion for caring for
birthing people and newborns.

Natalie's journey into nursing was sparked by
her hospital volunteer experience, which
ignited her love for the profession. Her
dedication to learning and her commitment to
excellence have been evident throughout her
academic journey. Recently, Natalie attended
an AWHONN Chapter event, where she had
the opportunity to network with experienced
Labor and Delivery nurses. This experience
further fueled her enthusiasm for maternal
and newborn care.

Currently serving as Vice President of the
CSUF Nursing Student Association, Natalie is
a highly motivated leader, eager to advance
her skills and knowledge. As her final exams
approach, we extend our best wishes to
Natalie for a successful conclusion to her
studies. We look forward to seeing her thrive
as a New Grad RN in LDRP, and we are
confident that she will make significant
contributions to the nursing community.
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SAN JOAQUIN VALLEY  CHAPTER

The San Joaquin Valley Chapter

CHAPTER UPDATES

Hello, everyone! 

I am truly excited to serve as the new San Joaquin Valley Chapter Coordinator. Let me share a bit
about my background: I bring over ten years of experience in labor and delivery nursing, having
worn many hats throughout my career—from providing bedside patient care to taking on
leadership roles, managing maternal designation programs, and co-creating maternal transport
teams. My journey began in San Antonio, TX, but after three years of travel nursing, I found my
home in the stunning Mammoth Lakes, California, in April 2020.

I have a deep passion for supporting nurses in their professional journeys, whether through
continuing education, mentorship, or developing wellbeing strategies. My own path has been
filled with significant challenges and opportunities for growth, leading me to blend my clinical
knowledge with evidence-based wellbeing practices. My goal is to empower nurses to align their
values with their careers, enhance their leadership skills, and find fulfillment in what they do.

Like many of you, I am dedicated to improving outcomes for perinatal families and I’m
committed to helping nurses like you provide exceptional care. I can’t wait to work with you to
achieve AWHONN’s mission “to empower and support nurses caring for women, newborns, and
their families through research, education, and advocacy.” 

Are you passionate about making a difference in our community? We would love to have you on
board! Our chapter is looking for a nurse like you to fill our exciting leadership roles. This is a
fantastic opportunity to collaborate, inspire, and drive positive change.

Melissa Mora, MSN, RNC-OB, NI-BC, ANLC-P
melissa@peakrn.com

SAN JOAQUIN
COUNTY

CHAPTER

Chapter Coordinator
Melissa Mora

melissa@peakrn.com

VACANCIES:
Secretary/Treasurer, Education,
Legislative, Community Liaison,

Membership

mailto:melissa@peakrn.com
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SANTA BARBARA / VENTURA COUNTY CHAPTER

The Santa Barbara/Ventura County Chapter 

CHAPTER UPDATES

We held a chapter meeting at the American Red
Cross building on Tuesday, December 10, 2024.
Speaker, Virginia Perry, MA explored the
foundations of trauma-informed model of maternity
care, and how implementing it can reduce negative
impacts on the birthing patient, their family, and
members of the care team. This was a hybrid
meeting. There were 11 people in person and 6
people on zoom. The in-person meeting included an
ice breaker, dinner catered by Luna Grill and a gift
basket give-away. Participants included various
kinds of nurses (in-patient, NP, CNM), doulas,
educators and student nurses. There were both
hospital employees and community birth workers
present. It was a great night!

SANTA BARBARA/VENTURA
CHAPTER

Chapter Coordinator
Karen Pelone

kpelone@aol.com

Secretary Treasurer
Rebecca Licha, RNC-OB
becca@beccalicha.com

Membership
Megan Burton

mntyby@gmail.com

VACANCIES: Education, Community Liaison,
Legislative

mailto:kpelone@aol.com
mailto:becca@beccalicha.com
mailto:mntyby@gmail.com
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SAN FRANCISCO / NORTH BAY CHAPTER

The San Francisco / North Bay Chapter 

CHAPTER UPDATES

Kelley Brennan Lee will be taking over as Chapter Coordinator from Sheri Buda. Sheri has
done an amazing job the past two years. She’ll remain an active chapter member and leader
but is taking a step back while she pursues an additional degree as a CNM. Kelley has been
the Education Chair for the past two years. She has worked in High Risk Obstetrics for 18
years and is currently a Women’s Health Nurse Practitioner in the OB Emergency
Department at UCSF. She has been a Fetal Monitoring Instructor Trainer and an active
member of AWHONN for many years. She is passionate about evidence-based practice,
education, and continuously strives to improve healthcare quality and access for women and
birthing people. 

Past Events: The SF Bay Area chapter had a great Webinar event in November with a
presentation from Dr. Michael Ruma on Antenatal Corticosteroids: Timing, Controversy and
Implementation in Practice. 

Upcoming Events:  We will be having an in person dinner and education event in San
Francisco on February 6th hosted by Billion to One about Prenatal Genetic Screening
Technology (restaurant location TBD). We will also be participating in the 140 Over 90 Event
for the third year in a row to raise funds and awareness for the Preeclampsia Foundation.
Several of our chapter leaders will be running (or walking) 140 miles over 90 days. 

SF BAY
AREA/NORTH

BAY CHAPTER

Chapter Coordinator
Kelley Lee-Brennan

kelley.l.brennan@gmail.com

Secretary/Treasurer
Amy Bradley, MSN, RNC-OB

asilverstar.bradley@gmail.com

Membership
Samantha Buda

samibuda@gmail.com

Legislative
Meghan Duck

meghan.m.duck@gmail.com

VACANCY:  Education,
Community Liaison

mailto:kelley.l.brennan@gmail.com
mailto:asilverstar.bradley@gmail.com
mailto:samibuda@gmail.com
mailto:meghan.m.duck@gmail.com
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EAST BAY CHAPTER

The East Bay Chapter 

CHAPTER UPDATES

Hello,
 
I hope this message finds you well. My name is Dr. Brenda Jones, and I am delighted to have
recently relocated to the East Bay area. I hold the position of MCH Regional Director at Kaiser
and am eager to establish a new chapter in our community. If you are interested in joining me,
please feel free to reach out to me via email bjhealth@gmail.com and complete the Volunteer
Interest form. Additionally, there are several leadership positions available for those who are
interested and have the capacity to contribute.
 
I look forward to hearing from you soon.
 
Best regards,  
Brenda Jones  
MCH Regional Director  
Kaiser

EAST BAY CHAPTER

Interim Chapter Coordinator
Brenda Jones

brenda.l.jones@kp.org

VACANCIES:  Secretary/Treasurer,
Education, Membership, Legislative,

Community Liaison

mailto:bjhealth@gmail.com
https://forms.gle/RmBdFfBTVXqZhY627
https://forms.gle/RmBdFfBTVXqZhY627
mailto:brenda.l.jones@kp.org


AWHONN CA STUDENT/NEW GRAD
INTERNSHIP PROGRAM

NEW!

We are happy to announce that we have appointed two Student Interns for 2025!

ONE YEAR TERMS, JAN 1 - DEC 31
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WE HAVE STUDENT INTERNS!
The AWHONN CA leadership team is excited to welcome our new student interns, Emily
Broadwater and Sarah Shuster. Both AWHONN members are currently nursing students pursuing
their nursing degree. We look forward to working with Emily and Sarah as we share ideas,
resources, and responsibilities to strengthen and grow our California Section.
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Emily Broadwater

Sarah Shuster

My name is Sarah Shuster, and I am attending College of the
Canyon’s ADN program in Santa Clarita! I will graduate in Spring
2025. I have a cat and two dogs, and I am a perfume collector! I am
also a fan of exploring estate sales so I can see how people live; you
can learn a lot about a person based on what they used to own. I am
also finishing my 95 lactation education hours, as I plan on also
being an IBCLC.

I heard about AWHONN by googling professional nursing
organizations dedicated to women's health and the health of
neonates. I want to be as educated and involved in the field as
possible, even before I graduate; I also want to learn from nurses
beforehand, who have a lot to offer to the field.

My dream position is as a Labor and Delivery bedside nurse. I have
a personal passion for pregnancy and birth and want to contribute
to positive birthing experiences and be there for patients when
their experiences are not so positive. This is genuine care being
provided to the entire family, which I am also very passionate
about. About ten years ago, as a high school student, I read about
the United States maternal mortality rate and the disparities faced
by birthing people of color. I also have a life-long passion for social
justice, and the role of labor and delivery nurses appeals to me
from this standpoint.

My name is Emily Broadwater, and I’m a third semester nursing
student at Grossmont College, in San Diego. I will graduate in
December 2025. I am a second-career student, and I returned to
school to pursue a nursing career in labor and delivery  after
experiencing exceptional nursing care during the births of my own
three children.

I dream of becoming a labor  and delivery nurse and being able to
support San Diego families in the same way I was supported. I
joined AWHONN as soon as I started nursing school, and I’m
thrilled to be supporting this organization and working alongside so
many knowledgeable and enthusiastic nurses.



MEET OUR STUDENTS AND NEW GRADS

Fun fact: I know five languages including American
Sign Language

School: Samuel Merritt University

Graduation date: 2027 with my DNP

Heard about AWHONN: from my OB clinical
instructor. I mentioned I was interested in going into
Women's Health, and she told me about AWHONN, I
joined immediately!

Dream position: Right now, I recently passed my
NCLEX and am now an RN, so I want to work in a
clinical setting in Labor and Delivery to get my
experience. After graduating with my DNP, I want to
be a Women's Health/OBGYN NP and continue to
provide equitable health services to women. I would
love to work in Northern California, especially helping
underserved communities.
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Naira  Demirchian

Heidi Ortiz
My name is Heidi Ortiz and I am a mom of three heading
into my fourth and final semester of nursing school. 

A fun fact about me is that I like to play the acoustic
guitar and sing. I’ve been playing for about 20 years now
and it brings me so much joy to create musically. 

I am attending the nursing program at Grossmont
College in sunny San Diego, and I heard about AWHONN
from my amazing obstetrics professor. 

My dream position would be a postpartum nurse. I can
still remember the incredible support that I received
after having my children and how much I needed it. I
remember being cared for in a way I desperately needed
and I can’t think of a better way to make a living than by
supporting moms and babies in this pivotal time in their
lives.

 I am currently taking a course to become a lactation
education counselor and can’t wait to see what the
future of nursing holds for me!
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UPCOMING EVENTS
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UPCOMING EVENTS



UPCOMING EVENTS
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CONFERENCE REGISTRATIONHOTEL REGISTRATION

https://whova.com/portal/registration/awhon_202502/
https://www.hilton.com/en/attend-my-event/2025awhonncasectionconference/
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UPCOMING EVENTS
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S.T.A.B.L.E. Program

AWHONN CA Section Conference Pre-Con
Thursday 2/20/25 San Jose
0800-1715

What is S.T.A.B.L.E.?
Based on a mnemonic to optimize learning, retention and recall of information, S.T.A.B.L.E.
stands for the six assessment and care modules in the program: Sugar, Temperature, Airway,
Blood pressure, Lab work, and Emotional support. A 7th module, Quality Improvement,
stresses communication and teamwork, as well as the professional responsibility of evaluating
care provided to sick infants, with the ultimate goal of improving future care.
*pre-work required

https://whova.com/portal/registration/awhon_202502/
 

https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=https%3A%2F%2Fwhova.com%2Fportal%2Fregistration%2Fawhon_202502%2F%3Ffbclid%3DIwZXh0bgNhZW0CMTAAAR1GW5rTwc61AC78H6NUiULfTWU3cWQWSTqp8zwgk46BXckq1r3Po7oSZnM_aem_ydVDPPddIObH-CM683dYpg&h=AT0U_BCpEYsq3mh147ygyhi1by1F2vG59HnlZEVLXvVatp3do2gb79p-VhAoy2yRChIeMDfPBg9APYCM3yQeXv06Q6JSvLvBPslgWSuJLdF-OYKBuut8bNRBLJLRs6JKxg&__tn__=-UK-R&c[0]=AT0PsZCxV-s1zjezz-yfF2loPJUU21FloxYB0mXk0LsoBVv8L8fGTu-LRzO2cADruiOs5vlAzVop-F9qD_-KjfSRWaluvu4Y6YwHxXprox___MjfCnTzjJmSXDRbYlBFXHNkw1zaMevJW1xdOUdx5kvH4wqim6dRnl8peQRdxm4utMxS5B1uQVBXov3yUZ-7Iy6wCGu8dCycDW62hFEb5pGjYbGbjQ


UPCOMING EVENTS
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Please join us for “Sacracramento AWHONN Chapter Presents Lisa Miller" on Tuesday March
25, 2025 or Thursday, March 27, 2025. It will be the SAME content for both days. These events
are IN PERSON! It will be held at the UC Davis MIND Institute in Sacramento CA. Breakfast,
lunch, and a snack will be provided. There will also be vendors and lots of giveaways. 

https://my.awhonn.org/NC__Event?id=a0lVO000002EzNSYA0
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https://my.awhonn.org/NC__Event?id=a0lVO000002EuXSYA0

